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ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING REPORT

 2016 – 2017
Mornington Life Saving Club

Annual General Meeting

Held at the Mornington Life Saving Club

On Monday 24 July 2017 7.30PM

Agenda

1. Minutes:    
a. Of the previous AGM – Wed. 25 May 2016
b. Of special Meeting – 18 December 2016
2. Financial Report for the year ending 31st March 2017
a. Auditors Report – see appendix 1
b. Treasurers Report
3. President’s Report 
4. Club Captain’s Report
5. Senior Captain’s Report
6. Nipper Captain’s Report
7. Membership Report
8. Chief Instructor’s Report
9. School Water Safety Program Report
10. Grants & Fundraising Report
11. Surf Boat Captain’s Report
12. Elections
13. Any Other Business 
Appendix 1 – Auditor’s Report for Financial Year
Next Committee Meeting

Monday 07 August 2017with incoming committee

MORNINGTON LIFE SAVING CLUB 

MINUTES OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 2016

Date:

Wednesday 25 May 2016 

Time:

7.30pm

Venue:

Mornington Life Saving Club

Chair:

Cameron Wallace

Minutes:
Sally Menzies
Committee Attendance:



Nicholas Archbold
Aaron Beckham

Sally Menzies



Keiran McAuley

Shane Tatham

Craig Jacobsen



Suzanne Archbold
Joanne Pfister

Carolyn Munro

Agenda items:

1. Minutes from previous AGM meeting reviewed:  

· Accepted by Sally Menzies

· Seconded by Carolyn Munro

2. Treasurer’s Report  Year ended 31 March 2016 - SM

· Audited financials included in presented materials

· Successful season from financial perspective with $86k in bank - $8k more than previous year

· Increase in membership through growth of membership numbers

· Grant revenue $60k for the year through hard work of Melinda Nielsen.  

· Money used to upgrade rescue equipment including new IRB hull & motor, new rescue boards, high vis vests and rescue tubes.  New security system, fence upstairs and new tables on upstairs deck.  

· See full report for detailed information

3. President’s report -   NA

· Many highlights including:

· 100 year centenary celebration organised by Jill McIver

· Expanded patrol groups

· Introduction of more home grown training by Sue Archbold resulted in upskilling significant number of our members

· Increased membership including the growth in the youth through long term vision by Shane Tatham

· Building works performed by the Mornington Council around the exterior of the club

4. Club Captain’s Report – GW

· Long patrol season till end of April

· Growth of SRCs and Bronze through younger members pleasing as well as their attitude to upskilling

5. Nipper Captain

per report

6. Senior Captain

· MLSC 9th at State Championships

· First time in some years that MLSC took a team to Aussies

7. Membership

· 245 members didn’t renew their membership 

· It would be good to gain an understanding of why this happened

8. Surfboats
per report

9. Chief Instructor

· 97 Requalified bronze

· 31 new Bronze

· 23 Beach Management program

· 10 new trainers

10. Grants Fundraising

· Acknowledged the work of Melinda Nielsen in raising $60k.

Elections

Cameron Wallace as chairperson declared that as no more nominations were received for the elected positions, the following people are deemed to be elected:

President

Mike Whitfort

Vice President

Aaron Beckham

Vice President

Sally Menzies

Treasurer

Brenda Tatham

Secretary

Margi Keefe

Chief Instructor

Keiran McAuley

General Committee
Tristan McSwain  
Carolyn Munro
 
Luisa Makris




Jo Pfister

Stuart McKenzie

One position for the general committee is deemed as a casual vacancy.  

Sue Archbold nominated from the floor:
· Geraldine Wallace proposed
Carolyn Munro seconded

· No other nominations forthcoming

Mike Whitfort closed the meeting as new president and spoke of his excitement at working with successful club building for the future by developing a strategic plan which incorporates learning from the past.  Keen to continue to develop our relationship with LSV and ensure we have a voice at the table when decisions are made.  

Richard Moreton issued the question of the tension between surfboats and nippers and asked how Mike would approach this challenge.  Mike responded citing working experience with engaging stakeholders and bringing key groups together and looked forward to the challenges within groups at MLSC.

Meeting closed at 8.30 pm

MORNINGTON LIFE SAVING CLUB

MINUTES OF SPECIAL GENERAL MEETING MINUTES

Date:
Sunday 18th December, 2016

Time:
9.00am

Venue:
Mornington Life Saving Club

Present:
Refer attached list of attendees.

AGENDA ITEMS
Resolution to Update the Mornington Life Saving Club Constitution and By-Laws

Meeting opened at 9:16am and chaired by Aaron Beckham.

· Bruce McFarlane discussed the process around the development of the new Constitution and why.

· 44 attendees - noted that 33 was the number required for the resolution to pass (75%).

· The process of engagement with the members was reiterated including three information evenings as well as the availability of both Constitutions being available on the Club website for all members to view.

· Request was made for any questions or objections that anybody might want to raise - to which there were none.

· Vote was held and the resolution to adopt the new Constitution and By-Laws was passed unanimously with everybody attending voting in favour.

Meeting closed at 9:25am. 

MLSC TREASURER’S REPORT FINANCIAL YEAR 31/03/2017

Cash position remains strong with $81,000 in Current Account and Term Deposits. We have Receivables of $53,786, which is made up of $35,000 from the Joseph Ronan Trust which will be realised, and $18,000 Sponsorship from the 2016 Bloody Big Swim which we are working towards obtaining payment.


INCOME: for the year finished at $283,256.

INCOME NOTES:

Membership: Total $65,000 - an increase of $4000 from the previous year.

Grant Money: Total $28,870 a decrease of $35,000 from 2016. This is due to many grants being realised on a three year cycle. Thank you to Melinda Nielsen, Stewart Lockie, Jill McIver, Sally Menzies and Dale Hendy for their work in this area.
· $3,000 LSV Admin Grant

· $5,000 State Govt Admin Grant

· $5,000 SLSA Beach Safety Equipment Grant    

· $4,545 Department of Infrastructure

· $3,713 Department of Environment, Land & Water    

· $2,820 Victorian Government

· $882 Department of Justice 

· $1,000 Esso

· $3,000 AMP 

Donations:  Total $58,834 

· Joseph Ronan Trust (JRT) $35,000: Monies used to purchase 4 new skis, Youth & Leadership including camps and state teams, nine string set ups and the Harriet Brown Session.
· Tin Rattles raised $15,427: Only 2 tin rattles were held this year due to a change in permit management from Local Council to the Police Department and a mix up in communication.
· I would like to acknowledge donations from Ritchie’s Mt Eliza, Grand Hotel Mornington, Drew Fitness and Helloworld Rosebud.
Grand Twilight Swim: 

· Keiran McAuley was instrumental in changing and organising our Grand Swim to a twilight swim for the first time, with great success. 

· Over $4,000 was raised including registrations, bar takings and sponsorship.

· The Bloody Big Swim did not go ahead this year due to the large volume of work involved.

Kiosk & BBQ: Profit $7,362  

· The Committee was unable to find a member to volunteer their time to take over the onerous role of Canteen Supervisor.

· To provide a service to our Members and the Community a decision was made to engage the Zammit’s to run the canteen with a split in profit. Thank you to Steve and Lyn for running our Canteen in a professional and friendly manner.

Membership Services: $18,476

· This is made up of Camp Fees, Wrist Band and Board Storage Fees.
Contributions: $20,219

· Includes $6,640 for 2016 Aussies Accommodation

· Includes Water Training Fees $13,079 towards coaching costs. 

EXPENDITURE: Year End $286,528.

Equipment Purchased:

· 15 second hand foam boards $2,500
· 3 Bravo second had mals $2,440
· Line of nine cans $,3484 (JRT) 
· 4 Skis $14,000 (JRT)
· IRB Motor $4,324 (Beach Safety Equipment Grant)
· Beach Trailer $2,500
EXPENDITURE NOTES:

Catering: 2016 Presentation and Patrol Nights

Nipper Development & Presentation: includes Development Camps, State Teams, Presentation U/6-U/8 and Conferences

Senior Carnivals: 
· Includes $16,000 in costs for the 2016 Aussies which included the cost of transport and accommodation for Coaches. This was partially covered by payments from members $6,040 and fundraising shown in the 2016 figures.

· Carnival fees have increased due to the number of seniors attending carnivals, State Championships and Aussies.
Travel & Accommodation:

· Consists of costs for trailer towing to carnivals and the Mooloolaba camp
· Searoad Ferry costs
Training & Coaching:

· John Vains:  $27,500 has been subsidised by Water Training Fees and Membership Services 
Inflatable Rescue Boat Expenses:

· Includes repairs, maintenance and fuel costs

· There will be a reimbursement of $1,723 in next financial year for an overpayment for the new motor.

Training Camps:

· Mooloolaba Camp $6,255 (Member Services)
· Lorne Camp $5,030 funded by the JRT.
Brenda Tatham

Treasurer
AUDITORS REPORT FOR YEAR ENDED MARCH 2017
The auditor’s report is appended at the end of this Report.

MLSC PRESIDENT’S REPORT 2016-2017 SEASON

Welcome all to my first President’s report. I have thoroughly enjoyed the challenges associated with the role and even though it has been a difficult to find the time required to do justice to the job, I have been superbly supported, by the committee and wider MLSC community.  For all of the help and support I have continually received, I am extremely grateful. We have had a successful season on and off the beach, full of great challenges that the club has met and come away from in a stronger position.   

This year the club has had some exceptional results.  Our patrol teams achieved perfect scores not once but twice when audited by LSV, our Nipper numbers have never been higher and the clubs competition team has been exceptional.  The fact that one of those perfect scores in the patrol team was achieved while being managed by one of our junior members speaks volumes for the management and mentoring provided by our club captain and our training officers. 
Even after one hundred years of successful patrolling the challenges remain the same; organising, motivating and managing teams of volunteers over a busy summer season at Mills beach.  The water risk we manage is very real on a daily, weekly basis and something that doesn't go away. This was highlighted with the tragic drowning that occurred on our beach during a non-patrolled period.  While we were not patrolling our members were doing Bronze training at the other end of the beach when the call was made.  Our members’ lead by Stewart Lockie were superb in the difficult circumstances and proved that the training being completed by our club is of the highest quality.  The first responder members of the police could not speak more highly of our team, which as a club we should all be incredibly proud of.  I would also like to mention the role that Gert played in following up and ensuring each of the people involved in that event were being well cared for and supported.
I would like to take the opportunity to thank this year’s outgoing club committee for their immense efforts over this long season.  
Aaron Beckham, Margi Keefe, Carolyn Munro, and Luisa Makris – As well as our continuing committee members, Brenda Tatham, Sally Menzies, Keiran McAuley, Naomi Linssen, Jo Pfister, Tristan McSwain and Stu MacKenzie
In addition to the committee I would like to thank Adel who has been a fantastic addition to the Admin team and all of our club captains. Gert Wallace, Jess Whitfort and Shane Tatham. The amount of work you all put in is immense and ensures that we are successful on and off the beach.
Finally, Thank you to all of the members that put in so much effort on the beach and behind the scenes to make up the rich tapestry of skill and effort that is required to run a successful club
On behalf of myself and all the members of this club - Thank you!
Financial 
This year we had a late handover of the treasurers role from Sally to Brenda.  Both are incredibly capable women and made the transition very easy.  The club remains in good shape with the P&L showing a minor loss however we have spent in a number of areas to strengthen the service delivery at the club.  The bank accounts remain stable, which has been supported by the generous contribution of the Joseph Ronan Trust.  Brenda is continuing on this year which means the clubs finances will remain in good hands. 
Patrolling 
This year saw the club have its most successful year on patrol. Once again Gert and her team have done an amazing job of not only fulfilling the clubs obligation but excelling in a number of metrics measured by Lifesaving Victoria.  The one area that we need to get better is to have more people share the load with patrolling.  This is a constant battle for us and while our training program is educating a large number of people we are having real trouble transitioning people into patrols.  We must encourage all of those that are skilled to share the load with the regulars that constantly carry the burden. Thank you Gerty and your entire team for a wonderful year.
Training
Our training team, led by Chief Instructor Keiran McCauley did an excellent job in achieving the skills sets and awards to fill our patrol groups this season.  We have continued to upscale many of our members.  Thanks to Gary for skilling up a number of new IRB drivers and Crew which are incredibly important to filling our patrol groups and fulfilling our obligations at carnivals.  Once again I would like to encourage all of the trainee’s to make the transition into making it easier to fill our patrol groups.  
Membership 
The clubs membership continues to strength year on year, which is putting some stress on administration.  The move to July has certainly assisted the club to ensure that all members are insured while they are on the beach and has also assisted with the clubs cashflow.
Social media
The use of social media in organisations such as ours is an important tool for communicating to patrollers team and members in general.  I will take this opportunity to remind our members of the clubs code of conduct and to remind everyone to try their very best to be respectful, patient and empathetic to one another in any form of communication.
MLSC Constitution 
I am pleased to report that the club has finally updated the club’s constitution, which dated back to 1999.  After one meeting that failed to have enough attendees the club had a second special AGM that passed the new constitution late last year.  Thank you to all of the people that put in an enormous amount of effort to get this important new constitution ratified.
Nippers
The Nippers program, under Nipper captain Jess Whitfort, continued to go from strength to strength with numbers growing annually. We now see the amazing sight of Mills beach flooded with green and white skull capped nippers every Sunday!  Jess has been well supported by her age managers that have done an exceptional job this year. We will see a change of Nipper Captain this year as we say goodbye to Jess we welcome another very active member of the Club Damien Brice into this role.  We know how challenging this role can be and I would ask everyone to get behind Damien and assist him wherever possible.  We also want to thank Jess for the amazing amount of work she has put into this role for the past two years. 
Youth
Perhaps the best example of the long term planning of previous committees is shown in the success and growth of our club’s youth area. Shane Tatham’s report will detail the success and dedication of our youth team members and the impressive team who conducted their own fund raising to cover costs of attending the Aussies. 
As President one of the great joys of the year is to personally present the President’s award.  This year it went to Paige McKenzie.  Paige and her family are a great example of what Surf Lifesaving is all about and the genuine applause she was given showed just how much Paige is loved and appreciated in the MLSC family. 

This year we are very excited to have Sophie Veale nominate for the committee.  Sophie will be a wonderful member of the committee we look forward to forming an even stronger link with the youth of the club.  Sophie while new to the Committee, is a long term member of our community and has done an enormous amount for the club over the years as well as serving her school with distinction. 
Boaties 
After the loss of some of the members of the boat crews it was decided to have a year away from competition to allow us to consolidate ideas and set in place a plan taking us into the future.  We are pleased that Richard Moreton has agreed to fill the role of Boat representative moving forward.  As we reignite the boat crews we must work hard to ensure that everyone feels like a part of the whole club and that we do not let a faction appear within the club again.
Schools program
This year saw a more systematic approach to the schools program.  We started the process by employing a recent member with the appropriate skills to provide a blueprint for the future development of the program under the guidance of Naomi.  In addition to this we also had a young member Eliza Tatham coordinate the program.  While we faced our challenges we feel the program worked well this year.  Once again we will review the program again next year in an attempt to refine the process yet again.  Thanks to Naomi, Brenda, Eliza and everyone else that assisted to make it such a great program.
Joseph Ronan Trust
As reported last year the Joseph Ronan Trust (JRT) has been generously left to the club to assist with the development of the club.  We drew down on the first installment of the JRT to purchase new ski equipment, training equipment and to support the development of the youth of the club.
JRT paid for a number of our teenagers to attend LSV Youth Leadership Camps as well as provided for a yearly Scholarship to the value of $1500 for a young member to develop leadership skills.  We envision awarding this Scholarship at the start of the 17/18 season.  We thank the trustees for their assistance in administering this trust and we look forward to working with them to explore future opportunities for the club to benefit from Josephs great generosity.
Fund raising
Well done to all who helped fund raise this year.  A volunteer organisation like ours, needs all the help we can get. This year saw all of the regular contributors drive the fund raising effort.  We only had the opportunity to do two tin rattles this years which effected our efforts by approximately $8,000.  We would not be where we are without the likes of Chris Linssen, BBQ John and the teams these guys pull together each week.  When working in these areas it always has such a great feel which makes it a pleasure to help out such a well-oiled machine.  Thanks also to Carolyn Munro for all of your coordination and to the long list of people that shook tins, cooked BBQ’s and helped out with the fundraising efforts.
Sport & Coaching
The club has probably had its most successful sport year, which has come after an enormous amount of effort from a huge number of people, not least being the parents.  For the club to be represented so well in both the junior and senior programs was an exceptional effort.  The club finished tenth in the Senior State Championships and third in the Junior State Championships, an extraordinary result.  In addition to this, the Club was represented by four athletes in LSV state teams.  Many thanks to Shane Tatham, Jess Whitfort, Margi Keefe, Sam Jones, Jo Pfister and the many other Ages Managers, Age Administrators, Water Safety and officials it takes for the club to be able to compete on a weekly basis.  I would also like to thank the many families that assisted where needed to tow trailers and all of the other things required by the club to ensure that the team is ready to compete on the beach.
It would be remiss not mention the enormous contribution that our outgoing coach John Vains has made to shaping our sport program.   As a club we have seen many of our athletes improve enormously over the four years that John has been with the club not only as athletes but also in confidence that will assist each of them as they progress through life.  We thank John for the work that he put into this program and wish him the best in the future.
The club is currently searching for a new coaching panel and we look forward to making an announcement on the new coach as soon as possible.  In the meantime we have put together an exciting program with a highly qualified and respected coach to run our Mooloolaba program.  
Summary
As mentioned in my introduction this season has been successful off and on our beach.  I am very proud of the efforts of everyone at MLSC. We are a growing club and as we grow so to do the challenges and problems of running a successful club. I am very confident that the current membership holds the skill sets, enthusiasm and motivation to carry the club into the next season with even more success. 
Season 2017/18
As we approach the upcoming year we look forward with optimism to continue to grow this great club.  The simple message for all club members is that many hands make light work.  If we continue to help and support one another and share the heavy load then the club will continue to prosper.
See you all on the beach!
Michael Whitfort

President
CLUB CAPTAIN’S REPORT 2016-2017 SEASON

I would like to start my report by thanking some individual people. 

· Gary Knapp - without your knowledge, expertise and support I would not be able to do this job. The IRB and driver course you ran and the time you took to take a group down to Cape Patterson has helped our club immensely. 

· The fabulous people that make up the MLSC committee, (if only our members knew how many hours and the hard work that you put in for our club to be so successful!!!). 

· And finally Keiran McAuley (AKA Old Boy), our Chief Instructor. So many new SRCs, Bronzies and upskilling across all award areas, due to your hard work.

This season we had five large patrol groups. I would like to personally thank my Patrol Captains, Jon Darke, Sam Birchall, Stuart McKenzie, and Terry Shrimpton. All are fantastic people that have done a wonderful job and worked tirelessly over the season. 

STATISTICS AND FIGURES FOR SEASON 2016-2017

Over the season, 156 members patrolled between November 2016 and April 2017. 50 patrols in total and 3096 hours, adding into that 583 water safety hours. (258 hours more than last year!!). There were 16 first aids, 91 preventative actions, 3 lost children and 5 rescues. ( One involving a rescue board and 4 IRB rescues). 

Special mention to the following members who completed over 60 Patrol and Water Safety Hours:

James Sampson, Sebastian White, Cassidy Lockhart-Meaney, Adrian Pinnock, Robert Sampson, Stuart McKenzie, Richard Morel, Terry Shrimpton and Cameron Wallace.

The following members completed over 50 Patrol and Water Safety Hours:

Jonathan Darke, John Pfister, Zach Hoetzel, Will Hosking, Laila Conroy, Daniel O'Brien and Geraldine Wallace.

As the Club Captain, what I find very pleasing about these figures is that some of our younger members are giving up so much of their time and for this we thank them.

Sadly, this season a member of the public drowned at Mills Beach. This tragic incident occurred at the end of the beach outside of patrol hours. Four MLSC members, (who were training at the club at the time) rushed to the scene and provided first aid and assistance. As a club we could not be prouder of their efforts. The Police and various emergency services praised their skills and professionalism. Thank you Stewart, Andrew, Bray and Ann.

Throughout the season we purchased new rescue boards, rescue tubes, IRB helmets, IRB safety vests and high visibility water safety vests. All this equipment helps the club function professionally and successfully and offers the public enjoying Mills Beach a high degree of safety.  IRB motors have been serviced and updated and a new IRB trailer is on its way. LSV have also indicated that in the upcoming season all club radios will be replaced as a new communication system is put into place. 

This year MLSC was audited by LSV on two occasions. It gives me great pleasure in announcing that on both occasions we received a perfect score, 100%!!!! What was particularly pleasing was that on one of these occasions the audit was led by Chiara McAuley, (AKA The Chief), one of our junior members. This is an initiative I would like to see implemented in the upcoming season, where our junior members are given the opportunity to lead a patrol, (under senior supervision) to prepare them for future senior positions at our great club. With our junior members upskilling and challenging themselves the future of MLSC is very bright. 

This year I have at times found my position frustrating. It's wonderful to have so many patrolling members and the club to have so much success competing at carnivals. However I feel that the first priority of our club, (to patrol Mills Beach and keep the public safe) has taken on a secondary role to competing. I feel that this needs to be addressed by the committee and more emphasis placed on patrolling. It's wonderful that as a club we can get 200 people to attend a training camp at Mooloolaba, but as a LIFESAVING Club are we really meeting our objectives when we are struggling to fill a weekend patrol???  I think not... We have more members than ever and unfortunately it's the same old people that are putting up their hands to patrol week in and week out.

Finally thank you to the 156 members that have volunteered their time and patrolled Mills Beach this season and everyone that has supported me in my role as Club Captain. So many fantastic, hard-working people that keep our beaches safe and make my time on the sand and in the water, (whether it's sunny or rainy) so much fun. MLSC really does Build Stronger Families!!! See you all on the beach again soon.

Cheers 

Gert
MLSC Club Captain
SENIOR’S REPORT 2016/2017

Our season once again commenced with our Training Camp at Mooloolaba. It was fantastic to see so many Members taking up the opportunity to kick start their training and families committing to a week away. The numbers for this camp have grown each year and you can see the improvement in the kids from one year to the next.

This season we started gym sessions at Ultimate Fitness in Mornington. These have been very successful and been well attended by competitors and non-competitors. Thanks to Nicky Jacobson for her enthusiasm and photos that we have all enjoyed. 

The Water training continued again this year under the coaching of John Vains and running sessions once a week with myself. All sessions were well attended and you can see the personal development in each and every youth when they commit to the work.

I would like to thank Margi Keefe for her support with the Admin side of things, entering teams and the tough job of finding officials and water safety for each carnival. Thank you to all parents that have helped as water safety or officials.

Our Senior Team finished 10th overall at the State Championships, some highlights were:

· 1st U/17 Tube Race:  Brenn Lockhart-Meaney

· 3rd U/17 Swim Team: Brenn Lockhart-Meaney, Tim Fabian, Tom Hendy & James Sampson.

· 1st U/19 Sprint & 1st Open Sprint: Claudia Whitfort

Over the course of all carnivals this season we won the LSV McCutcheon Award of $1000 for most successful Open Mixed Beach Relay Team. Well done to Claudia Whitfort, Braydn Tatham, Kyle Berry, Mitch Randall, Olivia Randall, Molly Carter and Kayla Lynch.

We took our biggest team of 24 Youth & Seniors to the Aussies at the Gold Coast this year, which was a great experience for everyone. Although a well organised event the weather did not cooperate and we saw the cancellation of several days of the Championship which was very frustrating for competitors and coaches.

I would like to congratulate Claudia Whitfort for being selected in the State Team and Clare Hendy & Cassidy Lockhart-Meaney for attending the LSV U/15 Development Camp at Camp Manyung in April.

The Awards this Year went to:-
· Claudia Whitfort: Outstanding Senior Award. Claudia has been successful in all Carnivals this year taking first place in nearly every sprint and flag events that she competed in. Claudia makes herself available for many relay teams helping other members to achieve great results. Claudia’s dedication and focus to her sport is instrumental in her receiving these results. 
· Cassidy Lockhart-Meaney: Coaches Award Cassidy has been the hardest working competitor over this season. She attended water training, beach training, gym training and all carnivals this season. Cass had some great results but we shouldn’t always measure our success by results on the beach. Her attitude to the sport and personal growth has been her greatest achievement this year. Well done Cass and keep up the hard work. 
· Tim Fabian: Most Improved. I first met Tim at our Mooloolaba Camp. Tim is one of the best examples that I have seen of someone who will give anything ago. Tim was at every training session and carnival putting his hand up to try all events. His success was immeasurable from his personal growth in the sport to the friendships he made and the positive vibe he gave to our Club. Tim achieved all of this as an Exchange Student from Germany. I think we have all learnt something from Tim and enjoyed his friendship.

I have once again loved spending time with the Youth at our Club. I commend them for giving up their time on the weekends to volunteer as Patrollers and support their local community.  

Although I am stepping down as the Senior Coach I will still be around the Club on Sundays, helping out any kids or Age Managers who want some help, please just ask.

Thanks to all the parents who have helped the Youth in any way and committing to your children in their sport and volunteer roles. 

Thank you to Mike Whitfort and the Committee for supporting the Youth and continuing to make the Mornington Life Saving Club the fantastic Family Club it is today.

Shane Tatham

NIPPER CAPTAIN’S REPORT

1.
The Journey
Stepping into this role, my goal was to continue with the vision of past nipper captains to develop a program that would help retain kids in Lifesaving after they finished the Nippers program as well as providing a sport where our kids are competitive, passionate and sportsmanlike.  Our two key goals to assist with retaining our kids:

1.       Increase participation

2.       Improve performance

 

2.
How did we go?
This year we had an incredibly successful competition season with many individual and team medals as well as our highest group of children going to states, with some age groups fielding up to 3 girls and 3 boys teams each.  We still want to maintain our strong family culture and ensure kids are having fun, but also continue to offer opportunities in place so our kids are getting fit, choosing lifesaving as their sport, winning medals and with the ultimate goal of converting all nippers into patrollers.

(a)
PARTICIPATION
An increased attempt to target school aged children across local primary schools via newsletters, as well as a fantastic open day to showcase our club and our Nipper program meant our nipper enrolments were our largest in history with over 400 nippers on the beach on a Sunday and around 100 competing at every carnival.  Increased participation left some of our groups at 50 children in the younger years.   Our age managers were all fantastic, with an assistant each to manage their groups, but potentially we need a third manager in groups to keep ratios at around 1:20 if we are to keep growing. 

We filled all requirements for water safety and official’s roles over the carnivals and throughout Sunday Nippers.  Thanks goes to Kieran MCauley, Sue Archibold, and Stew Lockie for their contribution to bronze training, and to Jo Pfister for co-coordinating all of our officials and water safety rosters over the season.  LSV has been very complementary of MLSC’s ability to fulfil its obligations at all carnivals this season, often providing assistance over and above the necessary quota.

Nipper families have been active in patrolling this season, taking advantage of upskilling opportunities and their high level of participation in fundraising activities.  Nipper parent involvement has increased significantly in all areas of the club with parents completing their first aid, bronze medallion, IRB crew and driver training, as well as beach management and many age managers completing their age managers accreditation.

(b)
PERFORMANCE
The coaching program headed up in the water by John and running by Shane, as well as open water swimming by Josh and Lisa, and pre-season swimming through Peninsula Sports Academy has benefited the nippers and seniors substantially over the last couple of years.  John Vains has worked not just with the kids but has been available to help train, educate and advise the age managers and their assistants.

 

Our results at all junior carnivals improved this season and we peaked at States this year. After finishing 4th at States last year, our highest ever, we finished 3rd ahead of many surf beach clubs such as Torquay, Lorne, Ocean Grove and Point Leo which is an amazing effort.  Our best ever results in the water with more teams and individuals than we’ve ever had in finals.

 

These results reflect the commitment and hard work of a fantastic group of kids led by a dedicated group of age managers, assistant age managers and age admins. However, the impact that John Vains and Shane Tatham have had on these kids is enormous and we thank them both.  When the children achieve this success, they become more heavily invested in the sport and will ultimately provide MLSC with a highly skilled volunteer base in the future.

 

3.
Other Highlights

(a)
WINTER TRAINING
A number of kids attended our swimming skills sessions over winter with the Peninsula Sports Academy preparing them for their S-badge and swim assessments, as well as providing a solid foundation for their summer in the water.  

 

(b)
SPRING CAMPS
Once again our Torquay, and Lorne camps were a hit, and our Mooloolaba camp almost doubled it numbers with our Mornington squad taking over the beach in Queensland - many times showing Mooloolaba how it was done, holding their heads high and providing tough competition for the locals. 

 

(c)
SUMMER PROGRAM
We had 50 kids most days at our Summer Intensive Program run between Christmas and New Year.  John’s training during the summer school holidays was moved to the morning and utilized by many nippers and seniors.  So many parents commented on how beneficial John’s summer program was in keeping children, particularly teenagers, occupied during the school holidays in a fun and healthy activity.  The impact of John’s program on the teenagers cannot be underestimated and we had many parents expressing their gratitude.

 

(e) 
OPEN WATER SWIMMING/SURF SKILLS
From January we ran Open Water Swim Training with Lisa and Josh for all ages to help our junior swimmers become confident in open water and challenge our more experienced swimmers with some tough fitness based training. There were fantastic numbers for both age groups. 

  

(f)
THANKS
Every year there is a long list of people we need to thank besides our coaches, age mangers, assistant age managers and their assistants. The huge number of volunteers and their families were thanked at presentation night, and I value their contributions immensely.

 In summary we have an amazing group of parents supporting our wonderful kids to develop tremendous physical and social skills in the best Nippers program in Victoria. You all should be proud of what we have achieved.

Jessica Whitfort – Nipper Captain
MLSC MEMBERSHIP REPORT SEASON 2016/2017

	Membership Categories

	Category
	Total Members
	Male Members
	Female Members
	2015/2016

Total Members
	Member Retention (%)
	2016/2017

New Members

	Junior Activity Member (5-13 years)
	396
	185
	211
	310
	128%
	185

	Cadet Member (13-15 years)
	51
	19
	32
	46
	111%
	18

	Active (15-18 yrs)
	39
	19
	20
	52
	75%
	9

	Active (18yrs and over)
	86
	59
	27
	50
	172%
	11

	Associate
	395
	179
	216
	382
	103%
	190

	Life Member
	14
	9
	5
	14
	100%
	0

	Total
	980
	469
	511
	854
	115%
	413


MLSC again had a membership increase for the 2016/17 season.

The Member Retention table above compares members against last season and shows an overall retention of 115%.
We had over 400 new members this year. The majority were new nippers and their parents.  A small number have become active patrolling members and we hope others will follow in their footsteps.  Nipper numbers, especially in the younger years, were at capacity and new junior member registrations ceased as at 01 December.

288 members did not renew their membership for 2016.  Approximately 60% of non-renewals had been new members in 2015 season. Whilst we will always lose a percentage of members from year to year to other interests, sports, school or work commitments, it is my hope that we have done as much as we can to make our new members feel welcome and will retain a greater percentage of this years’ new members going into the 2017/18 season. 

Here’s looking forward to the 2017/18 season.

Adel Peterson.

CHIEF INSTRUCTOR’S REPORT 2016-17 SEASON.
May I first start by thanking my wonderful predecessor, Sue Archbold.  Sue has been instrumental in increasing the knowledge and training levels within the club for many years, and has laid a fantastic foundation from which we can grow.  I look forward to continuing her work and involving her as often as is feasible in our program.

The role of any lifesaving club, is to provide a volunteer service to the community, ensuring beach goers are safe and cared for.  If we forget this at any time, we are not doing our job.  All of the competitions, training and Nipper programs are geared toward ensuring we have the member numbers available to patrol our beach.  It is my job to ensure they get trained well enough to do this.

This past season has been one of club growth and with that, demand on resources.  We have run a number of training programs to help meet this demand. including:

· Surf Rescue Certificate (Under 14)

· 2 Bronze Medallion Courses

· Multiple Requalification sessions

· 2 IRB Crew courses

· 1 IRB Driver course

· Advanced Resuscitation Technique Course

None of these courses can run without the assistance of members wanting to improve their skills and step into training roles.  I would like to congratulate Sophie Veale, Stewart Lockie and Andrew Sims for completing their Instructors qualifications in Bronze Medallion.  Congratulations also to Stuart McKenzie, Stewart Locke, Terry Shrimpton and Gary Knapp for embarking on their Assessors qualification.  This is a really tough qualification to get, and once completed, we will have a great bank of competent members we can draw upon to assist us all at the club.

The season ahead is an opportunity to further expand the skills of the club. We will run courses in all available qualifications prior to and during the season.  We will also aim to increase the number of instructors qualified and available to take courses through the year.  Please keep an eye out for skill development opportunities.

One area for our improvement is in the transition from training to patrolling.  I will work to make this transfer of skills more seamless in the upcoming season so that all who complete a course have a clear direction on where to go and how to become part of the wider patrolling club.

Regards

Keiran McAuley

Chief Instructor.

SCHOOLS’ BEACH PROGRAM REPORT 2016-2017 SEASON

The Committee decided at the end of last season that the Schools Program required a review and an update to provide a more professional service for our Club and local Schools. Karri Butterworth, a member of our Club who is a current teacher and has previously worked with the LSV Schools program, was appointed to review our current program and work on a future proposal.

The Committee also appointed Eliza Tatham in the position of Schools Program Coordinator to liaise with schools, organise rosters for water safety and instructors, organise equipment and oversee the program on the beach.

Karri originally proposed a 3 stage roll out of the Schools Program with opportunities for aspects of the program to be altered as advised by MLSC along the way. The first 2 stages have been fulfilled. With input from Karri, Eliza, Naomi Linssen and Brenda Tatham we all agreed that the Schools Program has reached the maximum level we can sustain, given the number of members interested in being instructors and water safety officials between November and March. It was therefore decided that we would not go ahead with Stage 3.

We had 13 local schools take part in our Beach Program and employed 27 of our young and not so young members over the summer. The Beach Program has raised over $8,000 this year, but more importantly we have been able to offer a Community Service and provide part time work for our young Members, allowing them to use their Life Saving skills in a safe and fun environment.

Both Eliza and the Committee have learnt a lot over the Season and together with Karri’s proposal will be implementing an improved and more professional approach to the Schools Program in the future. 

Thank you to Eliza for her work and commitment to the Beach Program and Adel for her admin support.

Committee, Mornington Life Saving Club.

MLSC GRANTS REPORT 2016/2017

This year saw a down turn in the number of grants received. This is mainly due to grants being realized on a three year cycle and not a reflection of the dedication and hard work our members put into requisitioning funds.  

A big thank you to Stewart Lockie who has taken over the co-ordination of grants and also to the outgoing coordinator, Melinda Nielsen.  More thanks must go to Jill McIver, Sally Menzies, Dale Hendy, Brenda Tatham and all the other members who helped with grants this season.    

The following grants applications were successful: 

· $3,000 LSV Admin Grant

· $5,000 State Govt Admin Grant

· $5,000 SLSA Beach Safety Equipment Grant    

· $4,545 Department of Infrastructure

· $3,713 Department of Environment, Land & Water    

· $2,820 Victorian Government

· $882 Department of Justice 

· $1,000 Esso

· $3,000 AMP    

· $4,000 Strengthening Communities Grant 

· $675 Mornington Peninsula Shire

Despite hard work being put into applying for grants, the club cannot always be successful in gaining every grant we apply for. The unsuccessful grants were:

· Mornington Peninsula shire place making  

· DHHS Grant

· Department of Social Services grant

To start off the new season we have a number of pending grants:

· Commonwealth Bank Community grant 

· Emergency Services Volunteer Sustainability Grant (ESVSG)

· LSV equipment grant

· Volunteer Emergency Services Equipment Program (VESEP) 

We look forward to a flush & successful 2017 season.

Committee, Mornington Life Saving Club.

SURF BOAT REPORT 2016-2017 SEASON

The surf boat section at Mornington Life Saving Club has been particularly strong for most of the last 20 years. This has been due to the work and support of many members and friends of the club. Mornington crews have competed at local and interstate carnivals, winning pennants and medals.
Many people within the local Mornington community have enjoyed being involved with, or simply being aware of the activity of the boat rowers.
This year we’ve experienced change. Some people who have previously driven the success of the section have moved on, and we saw just a couple of casual rows at Mills Beach during patrols.
With strong support from the committee, a fresh group of rowers have already commenced a winter of training. Training has been on the rowing machines in the clubhouse and also on the water every second Sunday.
This training will continue over winter and we’re joining forces with our friends at Rosebud McCrae to make winter training more fun. In spring we’ll increase the frequency of on-water training and go to coastal beaches more often. Rowers will choose whether they want to stay local and train casually, increase to a moderate level of competition; or multiply their commitment and work towards an elite level. They may compete at local carnivals, states, interstate carnivals and the nationals.
We can expect the future of the section to include some new hands and we’ll welcome back those who are having a break.
There is plenty of time for new rowers to get on board. Surf Boat Rowing is a sport that can offer many benefits. Rowing is the sport for you if you:
· Love life saving but are not a strong swimmer
· Love life saving but still feel you need to develop surf skills and awareness
· Don’t want to get cold, particularly in winter
· Love a team sport
· Want to build a long range tank to help with running, footy, bike riding or any other endurance sport
· Want to make friends from all around the country and indeed the world – the world Surf Life Saving Champs are in Adelaide in November 2018!
· Want a body so hard that bullets will bounce off you
Surf Boat Rowing has developed more safety checks than any other craft based Surf Life Saving discipline.

It is a fantastic way for people from age 16 upwards to experience the sea. Masters rowers can enjoy the sport until any age. Men and women are welcome.

At this stage, we’re likely to have a women’s crew this year which may row in reserve grade and masters. We have room for more.

Interested rowers can make contact with Richard Moreton over the next few months. Phone me on 0427 158 933 or catch us on Facebook: Mornington LSC Surfboat Rowers.

Richard Moreton 

MLSC ELECTIONS FOR 2017-2018 SEASON

Executive Committee Positions 2017-2018 Season
1. President   


________________________________________
2. Vice President(Operations)
________________________________________
3. Vice President(Sport)
 
________________________________________ 
4. Secretary


________________________________________
5. Treasurer


________________________________________
6. Chief Instructor


________________________________________
General Committee Positions 2017-2018 Season

1. _________________________________________________________________
2. _________________________________________________________________
3. _________________________________________________________________
4. _________________________________________________________________

5. _________________________________________________________________

6. _________________________________________________________________

ANY OTHER BUSINESS

APPENDIX 1 – AUDITED FINANCIAL REPORT
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